Faculty Senate Minutes of October 27th, 2015

The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Kathleen Wilson with the following Senators and visitors present:
	College of Architecture & The Arts  

Kathleen Wilson

Phillip Church

Jaime Canaves
Alice Read
College of Arts & Sciences
Yesim Darici 

Fenfei Leng

Joan L. Baker
Thomas Breslin

Laurel Collins

Gerardo Aladro

Ana Luszczynska

Paul Warren

Tometro Hopkins

Krish Jayachandran

Alan Gummerson

John Makemson

Oren Maxwell

Vernon Dickson

Joerg Reinhold
Dean Whitman

Eric Bishop Von Wettberg

Absent:

Steven Oberbauer

Maria Gomez

Paula Gillespie
Victor Uribe
College of Business Administration
Elisabeth Beristan-Moreiras
Delano Gray  
Clark Wheatley
Cliff Perry
Deanne Butchey
Absent:

Dinesh Batra

Krishnan Dandapani


	College of Education
Teresa Lucas
Ben Baez

Eric Dwyer
Martha Pelaez

College of Engineering

Malek Adjouadi
Mark Weiss
Peter Clarke

Hesham Ali

Absent:
Osama Mohammed 
Mohammed Hadi

Berrin Tansel

School of Hospitality 
Nancy Scanlon
Nathan Dodge


School of Journalism

Neil Reisner

David Park

College of Law
Phyllis Kotey

Absent:
Megan Fairlie

Library
Absent:
Eduardo Fojo

Patricia Pereira-Pujol
	Wertheim College of Medicine
Irina Agoulnik

Dietrich Lorke

Ferdinand Gomez
Sabyasachi Moulik

Absent:
Jimmy Santana
College of Nursing & Health Sciences
Deborah Sherman

Jennifer Doherty-Restrepo
Absent:

Amy Paul-Ward

Stempel College of Public Health 
& Social Work

Ray Thomlison

Mariana Baum
Nasar Ahmed


Guests:

Kenneth Furton

Meredith Newman
Bill Anderson

Sonja Montas-Hunter

Pete Markowitz

Suzanna Rose

Douglas Robertson

Philippe Bateau

Alok Deoraj

Alexis Calatayud

Michael Creeden

Kenneth Jessell
Damaris Valdes
Mary Cossio
Hassan Zahedi




Faculty Senate Agenda
Tuesday October 27th, 2015 – 1:00 PM

Wertheim Conservatory 130 – Modesto Maidique Campus
Academic Center One 317 – Biscayne Bay Campus

I. Approval of the Agenda Moved and approved
II. Approval of the Minutes of the October 6th, 2015 meeting Moved and approved
III. Chairperson’s Report 

· Congratulations 

To FIU faculty recipients of $59 million in recent grants, including Senators Baum, Adjouadi and Mohammed!
· SIPA Faculty Assembly meeting, chaired by John Makemson, to vote on proposed Constitution and By-Laws.  Process included full faculty participation.
· FIU Celebrates National Compliance and Ethics Week (Karen Boston, FIU Compliance Officer) 

· FIU is participating in a national Compliance and Ethics Week celebration during the week of November 2nd.
· The purpose of Compliance and Ethics Week is to stress the importance of an ethical culture, and to promote awareness of our compliance program and Reporting Hotline.
· There are several fun events for students, faculty and staff to attend.
· Wednesday, November 4

· Lunch and Movie: 12:00 – 1:30 in ZEB-120

Game of Pawns is a short film produced by the FBI. The movie is about a young American student that is caught selling information to the Chinese government. FBI agents will answer questions and share their insights.
· Ethics and Compliance Carnival: 3:00-5:00, GC Pit

            There will be games, prizes, popcorn and cotton candy

· Thursday November 5

·  Popcorn Meet & Greet at BBC – 12:30 – 2:00, Panther Square

             There will be popcorn and giveaways

· BOG and trustee summit Nov. 4 and 5
· Legislative Bills Affecting FIU/Higher ED

·  On October 20, the House Higher Education and Workforce Subcommittee held a workshop on proposed language for the college affordability bill.  Subcommittee still discussing changes to be included in a Proposed Committee Bill.
· The draft language the subcommittee considering contains the following provisions: 

· Defines “instructional materials” as “educational materials for use within a course which may be available in printed or digital format.”

· Provides that “instructional materials” are not included as tuition for an online degree.

· Provides that the BOG and the State Board of Education shall annually identify strategies to promote college affordability by evaluation at a minimum the impact of tuition and fees, financial aid, costs of textbooks and instructional materials.  The report must be submitted to the Governor and the Legislature by December 31st of each year.   

· Requires state college and state university BOTs to each semester examine the cost of textbooks and instructional materials by course and course section for all general education courses and identify variance in costs and the percentage of textbooks and materials that remain in use for more than one term.  Courses that have wide variances in costs or that have frequent changes in materials shall be “sent to the appropriate academic department chair for review.”

· Requires that each college and university post on its webpage at least 45 days before the first day of class required and recommended textbooks and instructional materials for at least 95% of all courses offered.

· Requires that in adopting affordability polices, the State Board and Education and the BOG shall receive input form students, faculty, bookstores, and publishers.  The bill adds additional issues to be addressed:  consultation with school districts to identify practices that impact the cost of dual enrollment textbooks and instructional materials to school districts and selection of textbooks and instructional materials through cost-benefit analysis (elements of the analysis are in the bill).


•
Requires the BOT of each college and university to report by September 30 of each year the     



following:

· Textbook and instructional material selection process for courses with a wide cost variance and high enrollment courses.

· Specific initiatives of the institution to reduce the costs of textbooks and instructional materials.

· The number of courses that were not able to meet the textbook posting requirements.

•
Removes the BOG’s ability to delegate the establishment of tuition for graduate and professional 
programs, and out-of-state fees. 
•
Provides that each university BOT may establish a tuition differential for undergraduate courses if 
such fee was approved by the Board of Governors before July 1, 2015.


•
Removes a requirement that a certain percentage of tuition differential revenues be used for 



improvements in the quality of undergraduate education.


•
Revises the methodology for a preeminent university to increase the tuition differential.


•
Requires each state university to publicly notice and notify all enrolled students of any proposal to 

increase tuition or fees at least 28 days before its consideration.
· Guns on Campus and Conceal Carry

· Passed on party lines in the Senate Higher Education Committee on Tuesday, October 20.  Universities, police chiefs and FEA have registered their concerns with the legislature. Member of committee (D) proposed an amendment to allow universities to set own policies. Withdrawn so that she could vote against it.  But may be re-introduced. Senate Chair Wilson has proposed to President Rosenberg to consider a policy against weapons on FIU campus. 

· On-line/Hybrid

· BOG committee. Members included ACFS rep Shawn Felton from Florida Gulf Coast and President Mark Rosenberg

· MINUTES OF STATE UNIVERSITY SYSTEM OF FLORIDA TASK FORCE ON STRATEGIC PLANNING FOR ONLINE EDUCATION Conference Call October 6, 2015

· Dr. Shawn Felton led the discussion on key feedback received on the Quality sections: [Note: Many of these suggestions/questions came from the FIU Senate on-line committee] 

· A suggestion was made in the feedback to include a caveat in the plan to recognize that technology will continue to change.

· A suggestion was also made to compare student learning outcome scores in online and classroom courses. President Hitt asked how those student learning outcomes would be measured. Dr. Northrup mentioned that accreditation criteria already require equivalencies between online and face-to-face courses. She suggested that concerns could be addressed if the strategic plan made clear that the focus will be on quality, not just on expansion. President Genshaft asked Dr. Cindy DeLuca for comments. Dr. DeLuca said the faculty at the University of South Florida were concerned that grades may not be the best indicator of student learning, because faculty grading standards are not consistent across the system, or even across courses. She suggested the strategic plan include a recommendation that a committee be formed to develop a clear metric. Dr. Felton agreed that would be a way to approach it. President Hitt said he would be comfortable using grades to measure success. It’s been accepted for face-to-face courses.

· One question asked in the feedback was whether a faculty development goal of 15% was too low. President Hitt indicated that the 15% referred to all faculty.

· Another question in the feedback was whether the System would be certifying Quality Matters or some other rubric in the performance indicator for quality courses in the distance learning catalog.

· Dr. Mark Rosenberg led the discussion on key feedback received on the Access sections:

· Feedback was received on the need to include online content for students with disabilities. Dr. Rosenberg suggested adding a tactic that required each institution to develop and implement a policy to ensure access to students with disabilities.

· A suggestion was received to recognize UF Online’s statutory responsibilities. Dr. Rosenberg suggested that Dr. Nancy McKee determine how best to address this issue in the plan.

· A suggestion was received to differentiate between “distance learning” and “online education.”

· A question was also received about the nine credit hours required for summer. President Rosenberg suggested that the required nine credit hours could be fulfilled by taking online courses during the summer. Mr. DuBosar said students would like that approach a lot. Dr. McKee indicated that the Board regulation for summer hours does not prohibit those hours from being taken online, but the regulation was developed as a way to obtain better utilization of facilities, and it was developed before online education became pervasive. President Rosenberg suggested that the plan could help clarify that summer hours could be satisfied online. He suggested that Dr. McKee draft the appropriate wording Chair Hitt agreed.

· Pam Northrup led the discussion on key feedback received on the Affordability sections.

· A suggestion was received that only textbooks be purchased that are accessible to students with disabilities. Dr. Northrup said that language is being put into contracts now by librarians and other groups. President Hitt said this issue should be flagged by putting a statement in, because of federal accessibility requirements. The best approach is through contracts, rather than an ad-hoc solution. He said the campus student accessibility services offices could be engaged in this discussion, and asked if Dr. McKee would work with the Board staff who made the suggestion to ensure the plan has the right statement in the right place.

· There were several comments regarding the development of content to be shared, with some saying it would be a good thing to do and others questioning whether there would be problems with faculty freedoms. De. Northrup said that maybe the plan should articulate that master course development would not be required, but would be available. Dr. Felton agreed that clarification would be important about academic freedom and outside curriculum. Assumptions were being made that were not the intent of the Task Force.

· There was one statement in the feedback about inconsistencies regarding tuition levels. The plan would be worth another read to ensure it does not imply the system wants to admit more out-of-state students with tuition. 

· Go to www.flbog.edu to see BOG 2025 strategic plan for on-line

· Strategic Planning Implementation Committees 

· Upcoming Events

· Steering committee meeting Wednesday Oct. 28 to discuss priorities and resources necessary to implement. 
· FIU Faculty Senate Meet and Greet Friday Oct. 30 from 4-6 in the Faculty Club, sponsored by the College of Arts and Sciences. Optional: Come in Costume! 
IV. Special United Way Report – Delia Garcia, Dean, College of Education Not in attendance
V. Special Budget Report – Kenneth Jessell, Senior VP and CFO, Finance and Administration
· $119 million or 9% of total budget, comprising funding from different sources, including federal, state and local governmental agencies and private organizations, to support research, public service and training
· Budget Drivers:
· Research grants are expected to be $9.1 million greater than the previous year as  Office of Research and Economic Development (ORED) no longer anticipates significant federal budget constraints
· DSO reimbursements from FIU Foundation and FIU Health Care Network (HCN) are lower than previous year by $2.6 million mainly due to restructuring of the HCN
· Key ORED Projects:
· FIU Center for Innovation and Technology
· Carnegie Research/Very High classification
· Post-doctoral fellows initiative
· Activity and Service Fee Increase

· Increase fee by $1.98 per credit hour, from $12.87 to $14.85  

· Estimated Revenue Generated:  $2.3 million

· Incremental Revenue used to cover:

· Career Services (internships, career placement/planning, employer relations development)

· Staffing needs at Graham Center, Recreation Centers, Campus Life, Women’s Center, and University-wide salary increases

· Expand and offer new programs and services for Campus Life, Student Media, Center for Leadership and Service, Student Orientation, and Wolfe University Center 

· Track for Campus Recreation Center at MMC (3-year funding)

· Performance Funds Update
· Challenges:

· Current performance funding metrics not tied to university missions nor benchmarked against peers

· Improvement not sustainable, how can institutions continue to earn improvement scores?

· “Bottom” institutions component of model can harm institutions that are improving simply because they are in the bottom three

· Non-recurring performance funding hinders strategic investments to improve performance -- 50% of 2014-15 new Performance Funding re-classified from recurring to non-recurring funding in 2015 legislative session 

· Four-point spread between institutions ranked 3 through 10, no “wiggle” room

· State legislature and Florida Board of Governors (BOG) committed to Performance Funding 
· Funding model will continue to reward and penalize based on performance
· Anticipate adjustments to model when improvement scores no longer attainable
· Model reviewed annually to determine if any changes need to be made
· BOG considering changes to performance funding model
· Definition enhancement of Metric 1 (Percent of Bachelor's Graduates Employed and/or Continuing their Education Further 1 Yr. after Graduation) -- increase minimum wage threshold
· Consider Student Loan Default Rates and 2 + 2 Articulation as possible metrics
· Procedure to break all ties – e.g. total of all excellence and improvement scores, advantage to higher points earned through Excellence, other suggestions
· Modify benchmarks to double points from 50 to 100
· Strategic Plan 2015-2020
· Committees:

· Grow Strategically

· Recruit strategically locally, nationally, and internationally

· Build a robust 2+2 transfer program (Connect4Success)

· Increase enrollment strategically to 65,000 students by 2020 while also increasing the quality of students each year

· Advance student success + career integration

· Improving courses and instruction + rewarding and incentivizing faculty for improving student learning

· Enhance student experience to support retention, graduation + employability

· Foster an ecosystem that ties participation in social innovation to student success and career readiness

· Identify and support preeminent programs

· Finalize process to identify Preeminent programs

· Determine deep strategic support for Preeminent programs

· Accelerate research, innovation, and entrepreneurship

· Strive for Carnegie Very High Research Designation

· Increase PhD + Postdoctoral production

· Incentivize, synchronize and streamline innovation + entrepreneurial initiatives

· Build financial base and operational efficiencies

· Manage and administer funds in support of performance goals

· Optimize organizational efficiencies and increase revenue generation

· Actuate Next Horizon Capital Campaign

· The Road to Financial Sustainability

· Size of FIU’s future funding gap influenced by many factors:
· Ability to generate additional non-tuition net revenues
· Ability to reduce costs/identify efficiencies
· Continuation and amount of new Performance Based Funding appropriated by the Legislature each year
· Reductions to university base budgets as “match funds” for new Performance Based Funding 
· FIU's ability to earn Performance Based Funding
· Tuition increases, especially undergraduate in-state tuition 
· Actual rate of inflation
· Impact of funding gap can be mitigated through our ability to:
· Generate additional revenues
· Create operational efficiencies
· Reallocate funds
· We need to quickly adapt, restructure and refocus to ensure we can fulfill our goals
VI. Action items:

   A. Faculty Senate Graduate Council Committee Motions – Alok Deoraj, Chair

i.   Motion: The Faculty Senate approves the Awarding Masters en route to the PhD policy from the Faculty Senate Graduate Council Committee with the following additions to the policy: Moved and approved
· Add “advance to candidacy” to the policy criteria

· Add “With prior departmental approval” to the policy criteria 

ii. Motion: The Faculty Senate approves the Defense Participation Policy from the Faculty Senate Graduate Council Committee with the following update: Tabled
· Remove the word “emergency” from the policy 

· Discussion:

· Inquiry was made as to why the major professor must be physically present at thesis/dissertation defenses; whereas, other committee members may attend via distance technology or be physically present

· This new policy would eliminate the need to submit a petition for approval for a committee member to attend a thesis/dissertation defense via distance technology

· Concern was expressed that this policy may unnecessarily delay students (for example over the summer months when faculty are not on contract) and may result in students having to register for additional credits/semesters

· There is reference to attendance of committee members at defenses within the thesis committee and dissertation committee policy

· Motion to amend was made; however, the motion and motion to amend was tabled due to confusion

· This motion will go back to the committee

B.  Faculty Senate Gordon Rule Oversight and Writing Across the Curriculum Ad Hoc Committee Motion – Kimberly Harrison, Co-Chair and Michael Creeden, Co-Chair 
i.    Motion: The Faculty Senate approves the integration of the Faculty Senate Gordon Rule Oversight and Writing Across the Curriculum Committee as a standing committee. 1st reading Moved and approved
C. Faculty Senate University Core Curriculum Oversight Committee Motions – Joann Brown, Chair 
i. Motion: The Faculty Senate approves a moratorium on the inclusion of new courses to the Core Curriculum for AY 15-16. Moved and not approved
ii. Motion: The Faculty Senate approves PHY 2048L as a replacement and remove PHY 2053L in Group One of Natural Science section of the core curriculum.  Moved and approved 
VII. Reports: 

A. Provost’s Report – Kenneth G. Furton, Provost
· Search and Screen update: - Nominations have been received from faculty assemblies of the colleges of Engineering and Business. The list will be finalized and certified through the office of Equal Opportunity, and will form both committees and kick off the searches. The goal is to have this completed on November 12th.
· Public Health Transition Committee: - A transition committee for the college of public health and social work has been formed at the requests from the faculty within that college. The committee is comprised of four members of that college’s search and screen committee and chaired by Dr. Stan Wnuk (Environ. & Occupational Health) and includes Eric Wagner (School of Social Work), Mary Jo Trepka (Epidemiology) and Adriana Campa (Dietetics Nutrition). The committee will start immediately to work with Interim dean Mark Williams as he winds down his tenure in preparation for Dr. Tomas Guilarte’ s arrival in January.
· Announcement of the Office to Advance Women, Equity and Diversity. This office will be led by newly appointed Associate Provost Suzanna Rose. This Office will engage institutional leadership to build effective programs to achieve and sustain faculty equality & diversity and will focus on advancing women and minority faculty members at all stages of their careers.
· Admin Appt. of Chairs: - Last Friday on October 16, the chairs advisory council had a meeting and presented to the group the draft document on the administrative appointment of chairs and deans which was previously presented to the faculty senate steering committee. Upon receipt of comments from that group, the final version of the document will be posted as guidelines on the academic affairs website.
· Board of Governors: - The next meeting of the Florida Board of Governors will be November 4 and 5 here at FIU. It is expected to have a large delegation of close to 300 persons descending on campus for 2 full days of meetings in the GC ballrooms and we will have representatives from every other state institution here on campus.
· Strategic Plan Update: - All deans have submitted a draft of their 5 year projections of the 20 metrics in the FIUBeyondPossible2020 strategic plan. The Implementation phase was kicked off in August with 7 committees and 13 workgroups. Over 100 members of the FIU community have met with several workgroups meeting as often as every week. Price Waterhouse Cooper is supporting the project management and prioritization aspects of the implementation. 
· This is homecoming week, October 16 to 24, so all are encouraged all to attend our football game this weekend versus Old Dominion this Saturday at 6pm. VP Garcia has assured that our football team is in good shape to take a win. Our homecoming parade starts at 3pm this Saturday at the red statue (Argosy) at the east entrance of campus on 16th street and continues through the south side of campus past the Stadium.
· Follow-up: Research Funding: The last report to the senate two high profile research awards that FIU received during the September agency were announced. Additionally other faculty who have also received significant awards recently; Marianna Baum from Public Health and Social Work received a $5.4M award over 5 years from the NIH to expand her work looking at liver disease in HIV infected persons. Osama Mohamed from electrical engineering leads a FIU team that received a grant from the US Department of Energy addressing cyber security and the nation’s power grid. The large $12.2M grant includes a consortium of universities consisting of the University of Arkansas, Carnegie Mellon University and Lehigh University. Another Department of Energy grant was received by the Applied Research Center (ARC), and consisted of a 5-year $20M grant from DOE’s Environmental Management Division. The grant includes funding for DOE fellows and undergraduate students that conduct research at DOE sites. Dr. Malek Adjouadi and colleagues from the college of medicine received an Instrument Development grant from the NSF that will build an integrated neuroimaging instrument for mapping of specific neurological disorders. Many of these awards can already be found on the research offices facts & figures page (http://research.fiu.edu/facts-figures/pages/monthly-awards.html) which shows that FIU has had a total of 77 awards this September bringing in 5% more dollars than the same time period last year.
· Rumors of Mergers: - There have been rumors of further consolidations of colleges and at the chairs advisory council meeting last Friday (October 16), The University is looking at improving efficiencies within some of our smaller colleges with less than 100 faculty.
· I3:- During the previous faculty senate update and administrative reorganization memo on August 11, there was mention of the formation of the Instructional Innovation Institute (I3). This office will now be responsible for administering hybrid programs instead of UTS, delivering the same level of service to hybrid courses as is received for online courses.

B. Governmental Liaison Report – Teresa Lucas
· Florida Senate Redistricting

· Florida Senate special session to draw new State Senate districts is in its second of three weeks with no agreement in sight, though a vote regarding seven different maps is scheduled for today.   Previous maps were withdrawn after the Florida Supreme Court rejected Congressional redistricting map that did not comply with the 2010 constitutional fair districts amendment, an acknowledgement that the maps proposed did not pass muster.  

· Bills

· SB 68 by Senator Evers (Escambia/Okaloosa) and HB 4001 by Representative Steube                  (R – Manatee/Sarasota) – License to Carry Concealed Weapons or Firearms.  The bills would allow a person with a license to conceal carry a firearm to carry the weapon on a college or university campus.  The bills repeal the prohibition of carrying a concealed weapon on a college or university campus. 

· SB 68 passed Criminal Justice and Higher Ed Committees (amendment Sen. Maria Sachs, allowing universities to set policies did not pass); not scheduled yet for Judiciary and Rules.

· HB 4001 passed Criminal Justice Committee, now in Higher Education and Workforce Committee.

· SB 300 by Senator D. Gaetz (Holmes/Okaloosa) and HB 163 by Representative M. Gaetz—Weapons and Firearms.   The bills would allow a person with a license to carry a concealed weapon to openly carry a weapon.  If these bills and SB 68/HB 4001 all become law, then a person with a carry license could openly carry a firearm on a college or university campus.

· HB 163 by M. Gaetz (Okaloosa), passed Criminal Justice Subcommittee (13-4); now in Justice Appropriations Subcommittee; then Judiciary Committee.

· SB 300 by D. Gaetz, passed Criminal Justice, now in Judiciary, then Rules

· HB 4005 by Representative Michelle Rehwinkel Vasilinda (D –Leon) – Public Records and Public Meetings/University Direct-Support Organizations. The bill repeals the public records exemption for the names of donors to a University DSOs who wish to remain anonymous. The bill also repeals the general public records and public meetings exemption when research is discussed.  

· In Higher Ed and Workforce Committee. No movement. No Senate version
· SB 124 by Senator Evers and HB 95 by Representatives Greg Steube (R – Manatee/Sarasota) – Public Private Partnerships. The bills specifically include universities in the definition of entities that are authorized to use Public Private Partnerships (P3). 

· HB 95 Public-Private Partnerships: Deletes Public-Private Partnership Guidelines Task Force; revises provisions regarding responsible public entities & unsolicited proposals submitted for qualified projects; revises provisions regarding comprehensive agreements entered into between responsible public entities & private entities; deletes provisions relating to notice to affected local jurisdictions; revises provisions regarding responsible public entity compliance with specific financial obligations; provides duties of DMS.

· Passed Government Operations Committee 13-1; now in Local Gov’t Affairs, then Appropriations, then State Affairs

· SB 124 Public Procurement Practices; Deleting provisions creating the Partnership for Public Facilities and Infrastructure Act Guidelines Task Force; requiring a private entity that submits an unsolicited proposal to pay an initial application fee and additional amounts if the fee does not cover certain costs; deleting provisions relating to notice to affected local jurisdictions; increasing the dollar threshold for a contract amount of a project for which a person, the state, or a political subdivision is prohibited from refusing a surety bond issued by a surety company that meets certain requirements, etc.

· In Community Affairs Committee; then Governmental Oversight and Accountability; then Fiscal Policy
C. UFF Report – Benjamin Baez, UFF-FIU President
· Chapter meeting will be held on Friday, October 30th

· Will discuss salary negotiations at meeting

· Administration proposed a 1% bonus 
· UFF proposed a 2% increase plus COLA

· Open House on third Thursday in November

· Holiday party on December 1st
D. SGA Report— Alexis Calatayud, SGA-MMC President
VIII. Unfinished Business
IX. New Business
Announcements
The next Faculty Senate meeting is on November 10th, 2015 at 1:00PM in WC 130 in MMC and AC1 317 in BBC.  All are invited. Go to facultysenate.fiu.edu for regularly updated information on the 
Faculty Senate.
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